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NEWSLETTER No. 41 

February 2007

	 IBBY SA  Box 847  Howard Place  7450  South Africa

email  info@ibbysa.org.za 

Books for Africa newsletter email  booksforafrica@iafrica.com 
website  www.ibbysa.org.za 


· IBBY SA is the South African section of IBBY.

· IBBY is the International Board on Books for Young People.

· IBBY SA’s area of interest is everything to do with South African books for children and young people.

· If you are a member of IBBY SA, you are also a member of IBBY.

· IBBY’s 2004 World Congress was hosted by IBBY SA in Cape Town.
· Its next World Congress will be in Copenhagen, Denmark, in 2008

Wamkelekile! Sithemba ukuba uza kuthanda ukufunda eli phepha eli futshane eli neendaba.
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Hierdie keer is ons skrywer Jaco Jacobs. 
Gaan kuier gerus by: http://www.lapa.co.za/mybasket/AuthorDetails.asp?AuthorID=349 en by http://www.storiewerf.co.za/cv's/cv_jacojacobs.htm 

Onder sy titels: Superheroes vlieg net saans (LAPA, 2003), Nag van die monsters (LAPA, 2004), My ouma is ’n rock-ster (LAPA, 2004), Wiskunde gee my maagpyn (LAPA, 2004), Net aliens eet spinasie (Human & Rousseau, 2005. [Sien ook ‘Resensies’, bl. 7] 
Jaco vertel verder …

1 Watter tipe persoon is jy? Vertel ons so bietjie van jouself en jou lewe.

Ek is ’n betreklik onopwindende 26-jarige! Ná universiteit (B.A. [Kommunikasiekunde] en honneurs in Afrikaans en Nederlands) was ek redakteur van JIP by Volksblad, voordat ek my by LAPA Uitgewers se kinderboekafdeling aangesluit het. My tydverdrywe sluit fliek, musiek luister, lees, uiteet, fotografie en draf in. Ek woon in Bloemfontein, maar in my hart bly ek steeds in Carnarvon, die Karoodorpie waar ek grootgeword het en waarheen ek elke vakansie terugkeer om weer ‘plaasseun’ te wees. 

2 Vertel ons van jou boeke vir kinders en jongmense – hoeveel is daar, wanneer het jy begin, ens.?

My eerste kinderboek, Troetelgedrog, het verskyn toe ek 21 was. Ek het op skool begin skryf en aanvanklik kortverhale gepubliseer, hoofsaaklik in vrouetydskrifte. In matriek het ek my eerste jeugboek geskryf, ’n riller genaamd Pretpark wat later by Human & Rousseau verskyn het. Ek was onmiddellik verslaaf aan die buzz van kinder- en jeugboeke. My 22ste boek het onlangs verskyn (bloot vanweë praktiese oorwegings is sommige daarvan onder skuilname gepubliseer).

3 Watter aspekte van jou boeke vir jongmense is vir jou belangrik? 

’n Goeie storie bly, wat fiksie betref, die absolute bottom line. Ek glo jy kan die wonderlikste prosa skryf of die coolste karakters/ tema/ boektitel/ omslagontwerp hê, maar as daar nie in die eerste plek ’n behoorlike storie is nie, gaan jy jou lesers verveel. Alle ander aspekte van ’n jeugboek word eers daarna vir my belangrik.

4 Waar, wanneer en hoe skryf jy jou boeke?

Ek is ’n oggendmens. My produktiefste tyd voor die rekenaar begin so vieruur in die oggend. Enigiets wat ek ná twaalfuur in die middag skryf, is gewoonlik so opwindend soos ’n telefoonboek. 


Ek skryf gewoonlik redelik vinnig aan ’n eerste weergawe van die storie, en bestee daarna meer tyd aan die herskryfproses.

5 Is jy al besig met jou volgende boek? 

Ek is meestal gelyktydig besig met ’n hele paar boeke wat in verskillende fases van voltooiing (van die eerste konsep tot die finale proefleeswerk) is. 

English summary: 26-year-old Jaco Jacobs is fond of movies, music, eating out, and running. He lives in Bloemfontein, but hankers after his early life as a Carnarvon farmboy. Between age 21 and now, he has had 22 books published; believes that story is the bottom-line of all fiction; and does his best work at the computer at 4 a.m.! He usually has several new books on the go at a time.

BookBash
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Watch out for an invitation coming your way for our first informal function of 2007, happening in March. We’re busy working on the planning right now, and will be pleased to have your company for an evening of Publishers ’n’ Pizza! The time and date are likely to be 6 p.m. on Thursday 15 March 2007. More later.

Who’s in charge of IBBY?

Back to Index
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           Patricia Aldana is the new IBBY president.

The Executive Committee for the International Board on 
Books for Young People (IBBY) has been newly elected, 
with Canadian publisher Patricia Aldana succeeding Peter 

          

Schneck (Austria) as president. 

· Elda Nogueria (Brazil) and Ellis Vance (USA) have been chosen as vice-presidents.

· The executive committee also includes Anastasia Arkhipova (Russia), Niklas Bengtsson (Finland), Hannelore Daubert (Germany), Reina Duarte (Spain), Elena Iribarren (France/Venezuela), Anna Lazim (UK), Ahmad Redza Ahmad Khairuddin (Malaysia) and Ira Saxena (India). 

· The new chair of the judges for the Hans Christian Andersen Prize is the Iranian Zohreh Ghaeni.

Competition Winners
Back to Index
We said the winner of the December 2006 competition would be the first person to name one of the two writers who have won the Percy FitzPatrick Prize twice. Well, two answers arrived in the same email batch, so we have two winners: Michelle Cooper named MARGUERITE POLAND, and Penny Hochfeld named LESLEY BEAKE. Both winners will receive in the post a copy of Robin Malan’s novel for young people Rebel Angel, based on the life of John Keats, courtesy of Junkets Publisher (‘Junkets, John Keats’ – Geddit?) CONGRATULATIONS!
VinnigVra Kompetisie  QuickQuiz Competition

Back to Index
Hier is drie anagramme: die titels van drie boeke wat binne die afgelope paar jaar uitgegee is. Twee van hulle is Afrikaans, en een Engels. Die aantal letters in die woorde in die titel is tussen hakies aangedui. Stuur jou antwoord voor 15 Maart 2007 
– epos booksforafrica@iafrica.com 
Here are three anagrams of the titles of books published in the last couple of years. Two are in Afrikaans and the third in English. The number of letters in each word of the title is given in brackets. Entries are to be in by 15 March 2007 
– email booksforafrica@iafrica.com

I am a mes (3, 2, 2)

Dash the Tinder (3, 6, 4)

Jane is v. elite (12)

Die prys? Een van die drie boeke. The prize will be one of those three books!

Award for Illustrators

Back to Index
As we reported in a previous newsletter, the Vivian Wilkes Award for illustrators of South African books for children came to an end in 2006. However … all we are saying at this stage is:  WATCH THIS SPACE! Expect some exciting news in a Books for Africa in the near future.

St Valentine’s Day

Back to Index
Here’s a short-term task for all you school and public librarians and teachers and students: You’ve got a week before St Valentine’s Day on 14 February. Compile a list of South African books for teenagers in which the central theme is romantic love. They don’t necessarily have to have a Happy Ever After ending, but let love be the main concern. And what about same-sex romance? Don’t forget the young gay guys and gals – they also want to have their equally valuable lives taken into account. If you can mount a display of your books on St Valentine’s Day, that would be great! Certainly, email your lists, and some pictures of your St Valentine’s display, to us at booksforafrica@iafrica.com. And then we’ll feature them in a two-months-down-the-line retrospective in our next Books for Africa. Come on, for the next week, think love. What’s the bet you get used to it and do it year-round.

SCBWI’s Showcase

Back to Index
[image: image7.png]...........................



The South African chapter of the Society of Children’s Book Writers and Illustrators (SCBWI) has produced a CD featuring a number of South African writers, illustrators and publishers of children’s literature, called SCBWI SA Showcase. Contact them on www.scbwi.org or pick up the link to the Showcase at www.showcase.scbwi.za.org/ or on Thomas van der Walt’s website www.childlit.org.za . If you want to know more about SCBWI, contact Marjorie van Heerden at marjorie@grafikon.co.za . 
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IBBY resolution on tax on books

Back to Index
The following resolution was passed by the IBBY General Assembly at Fisherman’s Wharf in Macau, China on 23 September 2006:

Given UNESCO’s stated objectives

to promote the free flow of expression

to increase access to books for all, and

to develop national book publishing, and

given that UNESCO recognises that the taxation policies of member-states are frequently barriers to achieving these goals, and

given that many UNESCO member-states continue to tax import and export of books, tax the materials required to produce books, and tax book consumption through VAT, and

given IBBY’s special concern with children’s books and the child’s right to become a reader,

IBBY calls on UNESCO member-states to:

· eliminate duties on the import and export of books;

· cease to treat illustrated books as toys for the purposes of taxation;

· eliminate import duties on materials required for the creation and production of books;

· reduce or eliminate VAT on books and/or the materials used in their creation.

Write and tell us your thoughts around these issues.

Wat dink jy hiervan? Laat ons weet.

World Book Day 2007

Back to Index
This will be celebrated on Monday 23 April this year. What do you think IBBY SA should do to mark World Book Day? Perhaps there’s something we can do together with the Centre for the Book and Biblionef SA. If you have any good ideas, please let us know by emailing your suggestions to booksforafrica@iafrica.com .

Visit of Astrid Lindgren Jury

Back to Index
Two members of the Astrid Lindgren Memorial Award, Agneta Edwards and Birgitta Fransson, spent some time in South Africa during January 2007. The Acting Chairperson of IBBY SA Robin Malan met with them twice – in support of both of our two close associates Biblionef SA and the Centre for the Book (for their project Isiqalo First Words in Print). Both are nominated in the Promotion of Reading category. In the years since [image: image9.png]292 %l USBBY
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the Award’s inception, the winners have all been Authors and Illustrators. So, it would be nice if this year someone in the project category won. But, then again, in the Author/Illustrator/Storyteller category, we’d be more than happy to see one of 
these three 2007 nominees win: Niki Daly, Gcina Mhlophe, Jenny Robson.

Previous winners are:

2003: Maurice Sendak (author and illustrator, USA) and Christine Nöstlinger (illustrator, Austria)

2004: Lygia Bojunga (author, Brazil)

2005: Philip Pullman (author, Britain) and Ryôji Arai (illus-trator, Japan)

2006: Katherine Paterson (author, United States)

For more, go to www.alma.se .

Hold thumbs for our South African colleagues!
IFLA Conference
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IFLA is the leading international body representing the interests of library and information services and their users. It is the global voice of the library and information profession. 

IFLA announces:

World Library and Information Congress: 
73rd IFLA General Conference and Council

‘Libraries for the future: Progress, Development and Partnerships’

19–23 August 2007, Durban, South Africa

For information: www.ifla.org and click on ‘Annual Conference’.

Konferensie  Conference

Back to Index
3DE KONFERENSIE OOR SUID-AFRIKAANSE KINDER- EN JEUGLITERATUUR
17–20 September 2007
Noordwes-Universiteit, Potchefstroomkampus, Suid-Afrika.
Uitnodiging vir bywoon van konferensie en lewer van referate.

3RD CONFERENCE ON SOUTH AFRICAN CHILDREN'S LITERATURE 
17–20 September 2007
North-West University, Potchefstroom Campus, South Africa 
Invitation to attend conference and call for papers.



Vir verdere inligting / For further information: 

Betsie van der Westhuizen
epos / email:  Betsie.VanDerWesthuizen@nwu.ac.za 
Franci Greyling

epos / email:  Franci.Greyling@nwu.ac.za 
Dolly Dlavane


epos /email:  Dolly.Dlavane@nwu.ac.za 


The 100 Representative SA Books

Back to Index
We’re beavering away at updating and reconstituting this important list, originally drawn up for the 2004 IBBY World Congress held in Cape Town. IBBY SA Exec member Kathy Madlener is leading the enterprise, with assistance from Carol Ryan. We have three sub-committees of members of the Exec and other IBBY SA members compiling lists of South African books for children and young people in three areas: originally written in a black African language, in Afrikaans, and in English. It’s an interesting – and quite intricate – exercise. We promise we’ll keep reporting on our progress. We hope to have the full list and an exhibition of the books themselves on display at this year’s Cape Town Book Fair, 16–19 June 2007. If you have any thoughts about which books absolutely have to be on that list, please send your comments and your helpful suggestions by email to booksforafrica@iafrica.com . Thanks –but please do it as soon as possible, so that we have time to take your suggestions into account.

USBBY Newsletter

Back to Index[image: image10.jpg]



IBBY SA was pleased to receive the Fall 2006 newsletter of the United States BBY, which had a strong African focus. The following three South Africans – all of them members of IBBY SA – featured:

· There was a lengthy profile of Niki Daly written by Barbara Lehman, who attended the 2004 IBBY World Congress in Cape Town and is one of IBBY SA’s overseas members – she teaches at the Ohio State University at Mansfield

· An article on attending IBBY Congresses by Jay Heale

· An article on children’s books in South Africa by IBBY SA Vice Chair Lona Gericke

We enjoy the close ties and warm friendship we have with USBBY.
For more, go to www.usbby.org .

2007 Membership Fees

Back to Index
A reminder that these are now due – in fact, for some of you, your 2006 fees are massively overdue. Please pay. 

Individual membership remains at R75 for the year. Any institution (a library, a school, a publishing house, etc.) is invited to pay the individual membership fees for people in the institution who are named and whose contact details are given.

Corporate membership for 2007 is now available at R1000 for large institutions who wish to pay membership fees for more than 12 people; these people still need to be named and their contact details given. 

Overseas membership: Bank charges have left us with no choice but to increase the fee. The 2007 membership fee is either $30 or £15. Newsletters will be emailed and not posted.
Methods of payment:

1 Send a cheque or postal order with your name and contact details to 

IBBY SA  Box 847  Howard Place  7450

If you are paying for more than one membership, please enclose the list of members and their contact details, especially email address.
2 Pay the appropriate amount into our bank account by direct deposit:

Bank: First National Bank      Account No.: 52311041801

Branch Name: Howard Place   Branch No.: 200309   Kind of account: Current 
In the name of: SACBF (please use this until further notice)

Reference:  ’07 fee + your name (please remember to give your name or we can’t trace your payment)

Please email proof of your direct deposit to info@ibbysa.org.za . If you are paying for more than one membership, please email the list of members and their contact details, especially email address.

Reviews  Resensies

Back to Index
To read the full reviews please visit: www.ibbysa.org.za. Each time you use the link from one of our reviews to Kalahari.net, they pass a commission on to IBBY SA.

Om die volle resensies te lees, gaan gerus na: www.ibbysa.org.za.  Onthou, elke keer jy ’n boek via Kalahari.net vanaf ons nuusbrief koop, kry IBBY SA ’n kommissie van hulle.
Die beste toebroodjie deur Jaco Jacobs, met illustrasies deur Nicolene Louw (LAPA, 2006) – Lona Gericke

Die Prinses van die Afrikavlaktes deur Alana Bailey, met illustrasies deur Emily Bornoff (LAPA, 2006) Also available in English with the title The Princess of the African Savannah – Lona Gericke
UK author visit

Back to Index
Although our major concern is always South African authors, this sounds good:

Children’s author Catherine Webb is visiting from the UK in March. She is 20 years old, with six published books under her belt.  She wrote her first book Mirror Dreams when she was 14 years old. Her latest book in paperback is The Extraordinary and Unusual Adventures of Horatio Lyle.  She will be appearing at Exclusive Books as follows:

· Monday 5 March 2007 Rosebank Mall 5.30 p.m. for 6 p.m. RSVP Sue at 011-447-3028 or rosebankmall@exclusivebooks.co.za . 

· Wednesday 7 March 2007 The Pavilion, Westville 5.30 p.m. for 6 p.m. RSVP Yasmin at 031-265-0454 or westville@exclusivebooks.co.za .

· Thursday 8 March 2007 Cavendish Square, Claremont 5.30 p.m. for 6 p.m. RSVP Aisling at 021-674-3030 or cavendish@exclusivebooks.co.za .
Ends
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